	MINUTE NUMBERS 



Minutes of Overview and Scrutiny (Resources) Committee

Meeting Date:

Thursday, 11 August 2005 starting at 7pm

Present:

Councillor J S Taylor (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Chief Executive, Director of Finance

Also in attendance: Councillors J B Hill and R E Sherras.

286
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors D A Berryman and I F Brown.

287
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 21 June 2005 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

288
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest at the meeting.

289
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There was no public participation.

290
PRESENTATION BY PRESTON PRIMARY CARE TRUST

The Chairman introduced Doreen Houndslea, the Director of Modernisation and Susan Rigg, the Director of Community Health from Preston Primary Care Trust.  They gave a presentation about the role and remit of the PCT and its current budget.

Doreen reminded Members that Preston PCT covered Longridge, Ribchester and Chipping.  She outlined the main areas of work which were GPs, pharmacy, dentistry and community hospitals.  She detailed the number of GPs, patient consultations and patient prescriptions.  In particular she referred to the excellent services offered by the Longridge Community Hospital.  She commented that the main aim of Preston PCT was to look at hospital care in relation to care in the community.  She reminded Members of the very diverse population served by Preston ranging from inner city to rural fringes.  She also commented that waiting times for beds and for outpatients had been reduced over the past two years.


Susan Rigg commented on how the various key performance indicators were being tackled and distributed some recent research which showed that excellent progress was being made in all aspects of primary care.  She also reported on the recent Government announcement about further health service reforms and what this will mean for PCTs and Ambulance Trusts across the country.  She highlighted the excellent work carried out by the two Longridge GP Practices and referred to the issue of national shortage of NHS dentists.

Members then asked questions about the statistics provided, the issue of lack of orthodontists within the NHS, whether the aspirations of Preston PCT had been set too low, the issue of co-terminosity with social services departments and staffing levels for general health care workers.

The Chief Executive expressed some sympathy with yet more reforms on the horizon and praised the PCT’s results in achieving three star status.

RESOLVED:
That Doreen Houndslea and Susan Riggs be thanked for their informative and interesting presentation.  

291
RISK MANAGEMENT UPDATE

The Director of Finance presented the report from the Risk Management Group which outlined progress which had been made in relation to strengthening the Risk Management System which had been highlighted by the Council’s Corporate Performance Assessment in 2004.  He reported that a new measurement system (GRACE) had been developed and installed which was far simpler than the previous system (CARE).

He explained that each risk was based on a traffic light system to show high risks (red), medium risks (amber) and low risks (green).  The likelihood and impact of each risk was plotted on a matrix to assess whether a risk was high, medium or low.  

Departmental risk registers had been produced and issued to Service Managers who had been asked to review risk levels and make any changes they felt necessary.  Once those reviews were completed a Council wide risk register would be produced along with individual departmental registers.  Members then discussed this matter.

RESOLVED:
That

1.
the progress report be noted;  and

2.
Committee consider a report on the Council’s “red risks” at the next meeting of this Committee.

292
STAFF MANAGEMENT PERFORMANCE

The Chairman raised a number of questions in relation to staffing levels, quality of staff and their ability to deliver key projects.  He commented that the Council now employed 24 more staff than three years ago.  He was also aware of pressures in a number of areas and highlighted procurement.  He questioned why, in certain areas, there were no “dedicated officers”.

The Chief Executive commented that it was an extremely complex issue.  In relation to increased staff numbers he felt that this was a combination of Government initiatives and an increase in part time staff.  He felt the short answer to the Chairman’s question on staffing levels was that the Council did not employ enough staff.  Both the Chief Executive and the Director of Finance gave examples of staffing numbers in relation to neighbouring Councils and private sector housing where this Council employed significantly less staff. They commented that the Council needed to agree its priorities and concentrate primarily on those areas.

Members were reminded that job evaluation could add in the region of 5% to its budget expenditure and this would provide some difficult choices for members at budget setting time.

The Director of Finance reminded Members that the Council had traditionally set a low council tax and if they wanted to increase that they could only do so within set capping limits which were set by the Government.


Members felt that the Council should deliver high quality services and should not be afraid to look at other options such as outsourcing of services.  

The Chief Executive urged Members to address key areas of concern from the public and to direct its resources to tackling those.

RESOLVED: 
That the issue be noted at this stage.

293
BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE INDICATORS – QUARTER 1 – APRIL TO JUNE 2005

The Chief Executive referred to the report of the Corporate Policy Officer covering the first quarter which listed all Best Value Performance Indicators, Local Best Value Performance Indicators and a Basket of Key Performance Indicators which had been mapped against corporate ambitions and objectives.

Members then requested a number of BVPIs including domestic burglaries, collection rates of non domestic rates, benefit fraud and recycling.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

294
REFERENCE FROM POLICY AND FINANCE COMMITTEE  - (i)
Shared Service Contact Centre AND (ii) Implementing Electronic Government Statement (IEG4)

Councillor Sherras was given permission to address Committee on this item.  He reminded Members that both these issues had been discussed at Policy and Finance Committee at their meeting on 26 July 2005 and had been referred to this Committee at his request.

His concern was the very slow progress which was being made in Ribble Valley in relation to the above two issues.

He had prepared a paper which he circulated to Members which highlighted the problems facing Ribble Valley with the issues of staff resources, office space and impact on budgets.  He set out four key areas which should be thoroughly examined.  These could provide the basis for terms of reference for the scrutiny of these areas of work.

The Chairman suggested that a working group should be formed including Members and key officers to look in more details at these issues.

RESOLVED:
That


1.
the report from Councillor Sherras be noted;  and

2.
a working group consisting three councillors (Chairman, Vice Chairman and one other) plus relevant officers, be formed to develop terms of reference with which they could thoroughly scrutinise the Council’s progress on these issues. 

The meeting closed at 8.50pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Bill Alker on extension 4412.
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